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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed July 25, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found that the Workers’ Compensation Act was constitutional. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant failed

to prove she sustained a compensable injury.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

affirms the administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full
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Commission finds that the Workers’ Compensation Act is

constitutional, and that the claimant did not prove she

sustained a compensable injury.    

I.  HISTORY

Elizabeth Marie Olson, now age 42, testified that she

had worked as a Certified Nursing Assistant (CNA) for

approximately 20 years.  Ms. Olson’s testimony indicated

that she injured her right shoulder while working for

another employer, Horseshoe Bend Nursing Home.  The record

indicates that the claimant began treating for this injury

with Dr. W. Cody Grammer in March 2006: “This is a 37-year-

old woman who comes today with the chief complaint of right

shoulder pain and low back pain....She works as a CNA and

had a resident fall and she caught him.  She states that the

pain in her shoulder is mostly in the back of her shoulder,

radiates to her elbow and sometimes complains of hand

tingling....She has a possible partial rotator cuff tear.”

Dr. Grammer noted in May 2006, “She is now about six

weeks into recovery.  She had some pins and needles feeling

in her fingers during therapy and completed five weeks of

PT.”    



Olson - F908485 3

Dr. Grammer performed surgery in June 2006: “1.  Scope

acromioplasty.  2.  Scope distal clavicle resection.  3. 

Partial thickness rotator cuff debridement. (undersurface).” 

The post-operative diagnosis was “1.  Right shoulder

impingement.  2.  Partial thickness rotator cuff tear.”  Dr.

Grammer released the claimant to one-handed duty in June

2006.  Dr. Grammer noted in August 2006, “We are going to

lift most of her restrictions.  I think she needs

restriction of about 20 pounds for lifting and other than

that, she can get back to her full job participation.”    

The record indicates that the claimant was hired as a

CNA for the respondent-employer, Ash Flat Healthcare & Rehab

Center, on September 11, 2006.  The claimant described her

night-shift work for the respondents as “Regular CNA duties,

making sure everybody was safe, making sure they were taken

to the bathroom if they needed to be, they were repositioned

every two hours, and basically, making sure everybody was

all right for the night.”  The claimant testified that she

cared for 13 residents in her unit, and that “you have to be

constantly watching and listening to make sure you know if

they need help or not and to keep them safe.”  The claimant

testified regarding her work for the respondents, “You have
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to use your hands all the time.  They’re you’re tools when

you’re doing that job....You’re always doing something with

your hands while you’re working.”    

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed at all pertinent times, including April 10, 2008. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  I want you to tell the judge in your own words
what happened when you started having the problems
with your hands and wrists, elbows.

A.  I was doing my regular night, nothing was any
different than any other night, nothing unusual. 
I was doing my cares in caring for the residents,
and while I was doing the cares, I got pains in my
hands that I’d never had before.  It just took my
breath away, the pains that I had from my
fingertips to my elbows on both of them, and I
didn’t know what was causing it or what had
happened or anything like that.  I just knew that
it was unbearable pain and I couldn’t make it stop
and I was providing the cares like I was supposed
to and doing my job.  There wasn’t one specific
thing that I can recall that caused it, but the
pain was indescribable that I had in my hands.  

Q.  And then, what did you do?

A.  I finished my cares that I had to do, and I
let my nurse know that I had the pains in my hands
and what was going on - 

Q.  Who nurse - what nurse?

A.  My charge nurse, which was Janet Jackson at
the time.
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Janice K. Jackson testified that she was employed as an

LPN for the respondents and was working as a charge nurse on

April 10, 2008.  Ms. Jackson described the duties of a CNA:

“We turn residents, we do paperwork, wash wheelchairs, just

basics, taking care of residents....Every two hours they go

do bed check to make sure all residents are dry, turn them

every two hours, and then, they have their charting to do

which they can sit and rest, you know, and then, they have

their breaks, but every two hours they are responsible for

checking all residents in the building.”  Ms. Jackson

testified that CNA’s were not required to performed their

jobs rapidly or at a fast pace, and that CNA’s were not

“doing the same thing over and over and over again all

night.”  

The respondents’ attorney questioned Ms. Jackson:

Q.  Now, did you have a conversation with Ms.
Olson at any point on the evening of April the
10th of 2008 regarding a work injury or an injury
that she had sustained?

A.  Me and her talked about it all the time on the
phone or we’d text and talked about it.  You know,
I checked on her every day.  

Q.  Okay.  Now, would this have been before that
night or after that night or what do you mean?

A.  Well, she had complained before with her
wrist.  I mean, this was an ongoing thing.  
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Q.  Before April 10th?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  Ms. Jackson, do you recall when you first
received notice from Ms. Olson that she was
complaining of problems with her wrists?

A.  I don’t understand what you’re referring to.

Q.  Sure, when did she first tell you she had
problems with her hands or wrists?

A.  I can’t give you a date, because, you know, it
was off and on.  I mean, it was a thing on her -
it hurt her - I put her in the unit, our unit’s a
lockdown where we have very few residents where it
would be easier on her....

Q.  Did Ms. Olson ever come to you and say, “I’m
hurt because of something I did at Ash Flat
Nursing Center”?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  Okay.  So, whether that was April the 10th or
any other time, did she ever come to you and say
I’m hurting because of something I did at work?

A.  No, sir....

Q.  Did she ever describe an event at Ash Flat
that caused her to have problems with her hands or
wrists?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  That caused her to be off work?

A.  No, sir.

Chris McClung testified that she was the respondent-

employer’s Director of Nursing.  Ms. McClung testified that
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she claimant did not report a work-related injury to her on

April 10, 2008 or at any other time.           

The claimant testified that she did not return to work

for the respondents after April 10, 2008.  Employee Absentee

Slips dated April 11-13, 2008 indicated that the claimant

was off work because her child was sick.  An Employee

Absentee Slip dated April 21, 2008 indicated that the

claimant had an illness.  None of these off-work slips

indicated that there had been a work-related injury.  Dr.

Kelly Daniel indicated on April 27, 2008 that the claimant

could return to work on April 28, 2008.

Dr. Donald W. Lamoureaux signed an Attending

Physician’s Statement on April 28, 2008 and indicated that

the claimant was diagnosed with bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome.  The subjective symptoms were “pain radiating from

palm to elbow bilaterally.”  Dr. Lamoureaux wrote that the

claimant became disabled from her current job on April 10,

2008.  Dr. Lamoureaux assigned the following restrictions:

“Any work involving manual dexterity or medium-heavy

lifting.”  Dr. Lamoureaux took the claimant off work until

April 30, 2008.    
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The claimant filled out an insurance claim form on

April 30, 2008 and described her alleged accident as

“repetitive motion injuries.”  The claimant wrote that her

symptoms first appeared on April 10, 2008.  Cynthia Faye

Hamilton testified that she was the respondent-employer’s

bookkeeper.  The respondents’ attorney questioned Ms.

Hamilton regarding the insurance claim form:

Q.  Now, I’m going to show you a form that’s
Respondents’ Exhibit 2, page 1 and ask you, did
you assist in the completion of that particular
document?

A.  Yes, sir, that’s my writing down on this part. 
She did that part....

Q.  Now, what led you to complete that particular
type of paperwork?

A.  Because Ms. Olson come in and said she wanted
to file a short-term disability, that she had
short-term disability insurance, and that her
doctor wanted her to be off for a while....So, I
gave her the papers.

Q.  Did you have any conversation with her as to
the nature of the disability or the problems she
was complaining of?

A.  She said that her hands were bothering her. 
She - I don’t know what it was from.  I asked her
and she said that she had some former problems....

Q.  You were saying that she had relayed it was
occupational related?

A.  But not for there.  I asked -



Olson - F908485 9

Q.  Not from Ash Flat?

A.  Yeah.  Yeah, I asked her if she got hurt there
and she said, “No.”...

Q.  Okay.  And so, did she ever tell you or
indicate to you that she was injured working at
Ash Flat?

A.  No, never.

Q.   In April of 2008 or any other time?

A.  Never.      

Dr. Grammer examined the claimant on July 24, 2008:

The patient is a 39 year old female seen in
orthopaedic consultation for numbness,
paresthesias and pain in the hands and wrists. 
These symptoms began 2-3 months ago.  The numbness
is localized to the palm, thumb, index finger, and
long finger in the right hand and the palm, thumb,
index finger, and long finger on the left.
The numbness is moderate in severity in both
extremities.  She states the pain is severe in
both extremities, worse on the left, and has an
aching, an electric, and a dull aching quality.  

The symptoms frequently awake the patient from
sleep.  The patient has no additional complaints. 
She denies neck pain and weakness.

The patient is currently employed as an health
care worker.  Her past medical history is
noncontributory.  The patient states the symptoms
are aggravated by any repetitive use of the hand. 
She has not identified any alleviating factors. 
The patient has been previously evaluated for this
condition.  The patient underwent nerve conduction
studies.  The NCV was performed by Dr. Kam S. Lie
and revealed bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  
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Dr. Grammer assessed “Moderate Bilateral Carpal Tunnel

Syndrome.”  Dr. Grammer performed a left carpal tunnel

release on August 13, 2008 and noted on August 25, 2008,

“The patient returns for a postoperative visit after

undergoing carpal tunnel release of the left hand on

08/13/2008....The patient reports resolution of the

preoperative symptoms....Patient states she is ready to

schedule the right side.”  

The claimant testified that the respondents terminated

her employment on or about September 18, 2008.  Dr. Grammer

performed a right carpal tunnel release on October 1, 2008. 

The claimant testified regarding her bilateral carpal tunnel

releases, “There was very little improvement and shortly

afterwards it went back to the way it was before that.”  

The claimant returned to Dr. Grammer on May 4, 2009:

The patient is a 40 year old female seen in
orthopaedic consultation for pain and weakness in
the hands.  These symptoms began several months
ago.  The pain is moderate in severity in both
extremities and has a dull aching quality.  The
patient reports weakness that is moderate in
severity in both extremities.  It involves both
hands.

The symptoms frequently awaken the patient from
sleep.  The patient also reports dropping things
at all times....
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The patient is currently not employed.  Her past
medical history is noncontributory.  The patient
has not identified any aggravating factors.  She
states the symptoms are alleviated by oxycodone
somewhat so that she can use her hands.

The patient was evaluated in August 2008 for
bilateral carpal tunnel and underwent left CTR in
August 2008 and right CTR in October 2008.  She
states she got complete relief of her previous
symptoms following surgical intervention but
states that the new symptoms began in November
2008....

Dr. Grammer’s assessment was Resolved Bilateral Carpal

Tunnel Syndrome, R/O Neuropathy, R/O Cervical radiculopathy. 

Dr. Grammer scheduled diagnostic studies and recommended a

neurology consultation.      

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on September 15, 2009.  The Form AR-C

indicated that an accident occurred on April 10, 2008: “Ms.

Olson felt an immediate onset of pain in her hands, wrists,

elbows, and forearms.”

The claimant was seen at Ozarks Medical Center on July

28, 2010 for complaints including pain, numbness, and

tingling in her hands.      

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 22, 2010. 

The claimant contended that she “sustained compensable

injuries on April 10, 2008, while performing employment
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services for the respondent-employer.  The claimant contends

in the alternative that her injuries are in connection with

the gradual onset of her upper extremities injuries related

to her culmination of lifting patients while employed with

the respondent-employer with her last injurious exposure

being on or about April 10, 2008.”  

The respondents contended that “the claimant failed

and/or refused to report any injury within the course and

scope of her employment until the filing of the present

matter.  Respondents contend that the claimant did not

sustain a compensable injury within the course and scope of

her employment.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing “on the

issues of compensability (temporary total disability and

medical benefits) and controverted attorney fees.”  

A hearing was held on April 28, 2011.  The claimant

testified, “I have constant pain every day in my hands.  I

have shooting electrical pains is about the best way I can

describe it, they go from my fingertips to my elbows.  My

hands will cramp up so bad I cannot close them.  There’s

times that I will drop things....I have numbness in my thumb
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and first two fingers on both hands from the injury.”  The

claimant testified that her pain was worsening.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

25, 2011.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant did not prove she sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant appeals to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of and
in the course of employment if it is not caused by
a specific incident or is not identifiable by time
and place of occurrence, if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion.  Carpal
tunnel syndrome is specifically categorized as a
compensable injury falling within this
definition[.]

 
Because carpal tunnel syndrome is a gradual-onset

injury, it is not necessary that the claimant prove her

injury was caused by rapid repetitive motion.  Freeman v.

Con-Agra Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001),

citing Kildow v. Baldwin Piano & Organ, 333 Ark. 335, 969

S.W.2d 190 (1998).   
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A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

For injuries falling within the definition of

compensable injury under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(Repl. 2002), the resultant condition is

compensable only if the alleged compensable injury is the

major cause of the disability or need for treatment.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  “Major

cause” means more than fifty percent (50%) of the cause, and

a finding of major cause shall be established according to

the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2002).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the credible evidence that she sustained

injuries to her upper extremities [wrists and elbows] within

the course and scope of her employment with respondents on

April 10, 2008, or at any other time during her period of

employment with same.”  The Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did not

prove she sustained a compensable injury.  

The claimant began working as a Certified Nursing

Assistant for the respondent-employer in September 2006. 

The claimant testified that her job duties included

maintaining the safety of residents, attending to their

personal needs, and repositioning them in their beds every

two hours.  The claimant testified that she used her hands

“all the time....You’re always doing something with your

hands while you’re working.”  Janice Jackson, a charge

nurse, testified that the claimant’s duties included bed

checks, charting, and washing wheelchairs.  The claimant

testified that on April 10, 2008, “I was doing my cares in

caring for the residents, and while I was doing the cares, I

got pains in my hands that I’d never had before.  It just
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took my breath away, the pains that I had from my fingertips

to my elbows on both of them, and I didn’t know what was

causing it or what had happened or anything like that.”  The

claimant testified that she informed Janice Jackson that she

was suffering from acute pain in her hands.  However, Ms.

Jackson testified that the claimant did not report any such

problems to her on April 10, 2008.  Janice Jackson credibly

testified that the claimant had complained of chronic

problems with her hands and wrists, but that the claimant

did not state that her condition was related to work.  Chris

McClung, the director of nursing, testified that the

claimant did not report such a workplace injury to her on

April 10, 2008 or at any other time.  

In any event, the claimant testified that she did not

work for the respondents after April 10, 2008.  The claimant

began submitting Employee Absentee Slips to the respondent-

employer beginning April 11, 2008, but these documents did

not mention a work-related injury.  Dr. Lamoureaux signed a

Statement on April 28, 2008 indicating that the claimant was

diagnosed with bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  Although

Dr. Lamoureaux stated that the claimant was disabled

beginning April 10, 2008, he did not opine that his
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diagnosis of carpal tunnel syndrome was causally related to

the claimant’s work for the respondents.  The claimant

submitted a claim for disability insurance on April 30,

2008, stating at that time that she had sustained

“repetitive motion injuries.”  Cynthia Hamilton, the

respondents’ bookkeeper, testified that the claimant did not

report a work-related injury to her.  

Dr. Grammer examined the claimant in July 2008 and

noted that the claimant’s symptoms had begun two to three

months earlier.  Dr. Grammer assessed moderate bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome.  Although he noted that the claimant

was a health care worker, Dr. Grammer did not attribute the

claimant’s carpal tunnel condition to her employment.  Dr.

Grammer performed a left carpal tunnel release in August

2008 and a right carpal tunnel release in October 2008.  The

claimant testified that following these surgeries, “There

was very little improvement and shortly afterwards it went

back to the way it was before that.”  Although the claimant

had not worked for the respondent-employer since April 10,

2008, Dr. Grammer reported in May 2009 that the claimant

continued to complain of pain and dysfunction in both hands. 

Dr. Grammer noted that the claimant had begun suffering from
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new symptoms in November 2008.  A note at Ozarks Medical

Center in July 2010 indicated that the claimant continued to

complain of pain, numbness, and tingling in her hands.  The

Commission notes that these complaints occurred at a time

when the claimant had not worked for the respondents for

over two years, and well after Dr. Grammer had performed

bilateral carpal tunnel releases.    

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained

a compensable injury.  The claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that the pain she complained

of on April 10, 2008 was causally related to her work for

the respondent-employer.  The claimant did not prove that

her bilateral carpal tunnel condition arose out of and in

the course of her employment with the respondents.  The

claimant did not prove that the diagnosis of carpal tunnel

syndrome was causally related to her work for the

respondents on April 10, 2008 or any other date.  In

addition, the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that the alleged compensable injury was the

major cause of her disability or need for treatment.    
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Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission affirms the administrative

law judge’s opinion that the claimant did not prove she

sustained a compensable injury.  The Full Commission also

affirms the administrative law judge’s finding that the

Workers’ Compensation Act is constitutional.  The Arkansas

Court of Appeals has repeatedly rejected counsel’s arguments

that the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act is

unconstitutional.  See Sykes v. King Ready Mix, Inc., 2011

Ark. App. 271, ___ S.W.3d ___ (2011); Rippe v. Delbert

Hooten Logging, 100 Ark. App. 227, 266 S.W.3d 217 (2007);

Murphy v. Forsgren, 99 Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007);

Long v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 98 Ark. App. 70, 250 S.W.3d

263 (2007).  The respondents contend that they should be

awarded their costs in expense of responding to counsel’s

repeated arguments regarding constitutionality of the Act,

but the respondents do not cite any authority allowing the

Commission to assess costs in this regard.  However, the

Full Commission in the future will consider a properly-

raised motion for costs and/or sanctions if counsel for the

claimant continues to attach excessively voluminous and

irrelevant exhibits in support of discredited constitutional
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arguments.  The instant claim is otherwise denied and

dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant has proved compensable carpal tunnel injuries.

          When a claimant requests benefits for an injury

characterized by gradual onset, Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(Supp. 2005) controls, defining “compensable

injury” as:

(5)(A)(ii) An injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body and
arising out of and in the course of the
employment if it is not caused by
specific incident or is not identifiable
by the time and place of occurrence, if
the injury is:

(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion.
Carpal tunnel syndrome is specifically
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categorized as a compensable injury
falling within this definition[.]

          A claimant is not required to prove that the

condition was caused by rapid repetitive motion when the

diagnosis is carpal tunnel syndrome.  See Kildow v. Baldwin

Piano & Organ, 333 Ark. 335, 969 S.W. 2d 190 (1998). 

However, the claimant must still prove that he sustained a

carpal tunnel syndrome injury arising out of and in the

course of his employment, that a work-related injury is the

major cause of his disability or need for medical treatment,

and the compensable injury must be established by objective

medical findings.  Id.

          The claimant worked as a certified nursing

assistant (CNA) for 20 years.  Over that time, she worked

with developmentally disabled adults, head and back injury

patients, and also undertook respite care for infants.  The

last two years were with the respondent-employer in this

case.  The claimant generally worked 42 to 44 hours per week

and was responsible for caring for approximately 13

patients.  She worked the overnight shift from 10:00 p.m. to

6:00 a.m.  Her duties were making sure everyone was safe,

taken to the bathroom when they needed, and repositioning
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them when needed.  The claimant had to make rounds of all 13

residents once per hour to check on them and had to

reposition them very two hours and help them to the restroom

as needed.  Ensuring safety involved making sure objects

were not in the way that would cause residents to trip and

presumably that the location was secure.  Other duties

consisted of documenting various things with handwriting,

washing wheelchairs, and filling ice pitchers.  Everything

the claimant did was repetitive chores, and had to be

completed under the time constraints of her shift.  All of

the claimant’s work duties involved her hands.

          The claimant started experiencing symptoms on

April 10, 2008.  She stated at the hearing:

I was doing my regular night, nothing
was any different than any other night,
nothing unusual.  I was doing my cares
in caring for the residents, and while I
was doing the cares, I got pains in my
hands that I’d never had before.  It
just took my breath away, the pains that
I had from my fingertips to my elbows on
both of them, and I didn’t know what was
causing it or what happened or anything
like that.  I just knew that it was
unbearable pain and I couldn’t make it
stop and I was providing the cares like
I was supposed to and doing my job. 
There wasn’t one specific thing that I
can recall that caused it, but the pain
was indescribable that I had in my
hands.
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          The claimant stated that this occurred between

1:00 a.m. and 3:00 a.m., and was characterized by pain from

her fingertips to her elbows in both hands.  She testified

that the pain did not stop, so she initiated the process for

treatment of a work-related injury by immediately notifying

her supervisor, Ms. Janet Jackson, who was the charge nurse

during that shift.

          The record reflects that, within 18 days of the

injury, the claimant began treating with Dr. Donald

Lamoureaux.  This was a physician of her own choosing, as

she had not been provided forms to officially declare her

injury and be arranged for treatment by the respondent.  On

the Attending Physician Statement filled out by Dr.

Lamoureaux from April 28, 2008, he diagnosed carpal tunnel

syndrome with symptoms of pain radiating from the claimant’s

hand to elbows bilaterally which was being treated with

splints and opiates.  Dr. Lamoureaux also put the claimant

on restrictions to abstain from work involving manual

dexterity or medium to heavy lifting.  This initial

impression of carpal tunnel syndrome was later confirmed by

nerve conduction studies.
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          Following treatment with Dr. Lamoureaux, the

claimant was referred to Dr. W. Cody Grammar.  On a July 24,

2008 visit with Dr. Grammar, Dr. Grammar recorded the

following under “History of Present Illness”:

The patient is a 39 year old female seen
in orthopaedic consultation for
numbness, paresthesias and pain in the
hands and wrists.  These symptoms began
2-3 months ago.  The numbness is
localized to the palm, thumb, index
finger, and long finger in the right
hand and the palm, thumb, index finger,
and long finger on the left.  The
numbness is moderate in severity in both
extremities.  She states the pain is
severe in both extremities, worse on the
left, and has an aching, an electric,
and a dull aching quality.

The symptoms frequently awaken the
patient from sleep.  The patient has no
additional complaints.  She denies neck
pain and weakness.

The patient is currently employed as an
(sic) health care worker.  Her past
medical history is noncontributory.  The
patient states the symptoms are
aggravated by any repetitive use of the
hand.  She has not identified any
alleviating factors.  The patient has
been previously evaluated for this
condition.  The patient underwent nerve
conduction studies.  The NCV was
performed by Kam S. Lie 4 weeks ago and
revealed bilateral carpal tunnel
syndrome.
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Dr. Grammar performed carpal tunnel release surgeries on the

left and right hands on August 13, 2008, and October 1,

2008, respectively.

          Based on the medical records providing objective

findings of carpal tunnel syndrome and the claimant’s

credible description of her job duties, I find that the

claimant has proved a causal connection between her job

duties and her injuries.  As such, I find that the claimant

has met the arising  out of and in the course of her

employment element.  I also find that the claimant’s job

duties are the major cause of her carpal tunnel syndrome. 

The claimant’s credible testimony and the medical record

prove that her injury arose out of and in the course of her

employment and that her employment is the major cause of her

injury.  The majority states that the claimant has failed to

prove these elements, but does not give any reason why her

testimony or the medical record is deficient to provide such

proof.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


